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Meeting: Solid Waste Alternatives Advisory Committee (SWAAC) 

Date: Wednesday, January 10, 2018 

Time: 10:00 a.m. to Noon  

Place: Metro, Council Chambers 

 
The purpose of the Solid Waste Alternatives Advisory Committee is to develop policy options that, if implemented, 
would serve the public interest by reducing the amount and toxicity of waste generated and disposed, or enhancing 
the effectiveness and sustainability of the system through which the region’s solid waste is managed. 

 
     
10:00 AM 1.    CALL TO ORDER AND DECLARATION OF A QUORUM 

 

Matt Korot, Chair 

10:02 AM 2.  
 

COMMENTS FROM THE CHAIR AND SWAAC MEMBERS  
 
 10:07 AM 3.  ** CONSIDERATION OF SWAAC MINUTES FOR DEC. 13, 2017 

 
  

10:10 AM 4. ** 2030 REGIONAL WASTE PLAN: DRAFT VISION AND 
GOALS 

Purpose:  
 To share the draft goals and vision statements developed 

to date. 
 To solicit SWAAC’s input to inform a revised draft that 

will be presented to the Metro Council. 
 
Outcomes:  
 Understanding of the draft goals and vision statements 

and how they have been developed. 
 Input from SWAAC members on the goals and vision. 
 Understanding of next steps for this and subsequent 

phases of developing the 2030 Plan. 

Marta McGuire, Metro 
 

10:55 AM 5.  COMMERCIAL FOOD SCRAPS RECOVERY POLICY 

Purpose:  
 To share the Metro Council’s input on the policy and 

cost mitigation options discussed with SWAAC last fall. 
 To share refined cost mitigation options and solicit 

SWAAC’s input on them. 
 

Outcome:  
Input from SWAAC members on the refined cost mitigation 
options for the proposed food scraps policy. 

 

Jennifer Erickson, Metro 
Pam Peck, Metro 



 

  

11:40 AM 6.  CITIZEN COMMUNICATIONS  
 

 

11:55 AM 7.  PREVIEW OF THE NEXT MEETING’S AGENDA AND FINAL 
COMMENTS 
 

Matt Korot, Chair 

 8.  ADJOURN 
 
 
 

 

*             Material available on the Metro website.  
** Material will be distributed in advance of the meeting.  
# Material will be distributed at the meeting.  
 

 
Upcoming SWAAC Meetings:  

 Wednesday, Feb. 14, 2018 from 10 a.m. to 12 p.m. (noon) at the Metro Regional Center 
 Wednesday, March 14, 2018 from 10 a.m. to 12 p.m. (noon) at the Metro Regional Center 

 
 

For agenda and schedule information, call Matt Korot at 503-797-1760, e-mail: matt.korot@oregonmetro.gov. 
To check on closure or cancellations during inclement weather please call 503-797-1700. 

 
Metro’s nondiscrimination notice  
Metro respects civil rights. Metro fully complies with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 that bans discrimination on 
the basis of race, color or national origin. For more information on Metro’s civil rights program, or to obtain a Title VI 
complaint form, visit www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights or call 503-797-1536.  
 
Metro provides services or accommodations upon request to persons with disabilities and people who need an 
interpreter at public meetings. All Metro meetings are wheelchair accessible. If you need a sign language interpreter, 
communication aid or language assistance, call 503-797-1536 or TDD/TTY 503-797-1804 (8 a.m. to 5 p.m. weekdays) 7 
business days in advance of the meeting to accommodate your request. For up-to-date public transportation information, 
visit TriMet’s website at www.trimet.org. 

mailto:matt.korot@oregonmetro.gov
http://www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights
http://www.trimet.org/
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Meeting: Solid Waste Alternatives Advisory Committee (SWAAC) 

Date/time: 10:00 a.m.-noon, Wednesday, December 13, 2017 

Place: Metro Regional Center, council chamber 
 

 
Members in Attendance: 
Mike Leichner, Pride Disposal 
Bruce Walker, City of Portland 
Theresa Koppang, Washington County 
Peter Brandom, City of Hillsboro 
Rick Winterhalter, Clackamas County 
Audrey O’Brien, Oregon DEQ 
Reba Crocker, City of Milwaukie 
Mark Ottenad, City of Wilsonville 
Matt Korot, Metro 

Members Absent: 
Alando Simpson, City of Roses Disposal/Recycling 
Paul Downey, City of Forest Grove 
Keith Ristau, Far West Recycling 
Adrienne Welsh, Recycling Advocates 
 
 
 
 
 

 
1. Call to order and declaration of a quorum 
Matt Korot brought the meeting to order and declared a quorum. 
 
2. Comments from the chair and SWAAC members 
Mr. Korot reviewed the meeting agenda and how citizen communications would be structured.  
 
Mr. Korot offered comments on upcoming ordinances going before Metro Council in December. On 
Dec. 14, 2017 there will be second readings for the ordinance 17-1415 to create the Solid Waste 
Investment and Innovation grant program and ordinance 17-1416 for the purpose of suspending 
the requirement to pay regional system fee and excise tax on certain source-separated recyclable 
materials that don’t have a viable market. 
 
3. Consideration of SWAAC minutes for October 11, 2017 
Mr. Korot noted that meeting minutes were sent out for review on short notice and not all members 
had an opportunity to review them prior to the meeting. He requested any changes be sent via 
email and approval would be completed electronically.  
 
4. Recommendations on Metro’s Solid Waste Fee and Tax exemption policies 
Mr. Korot introduced Tim Collier and Warren Johnson from Metro to present the findings of the 
Solid Waste Fee and Tax Exemption Policy subcommittee and the policy evaluation performed by 
RRS (Metro’s consultant). He reminded the members that Metro was looking for their input and 
comments on the recommendations from both the consultant’s report and the subcommittee.  
 
Mr. Collier opened his presentation by thanking those who served on the subcommittee and were 
also in attendance at today’s SWAAC meeting. He stated the purpose of today’s discussion was to 
review Metro’s fee and tax exemption policies, review policy recommendations from Metro’s 
consultant, review policy recommendations from the aforementioned subcommittee, and solicit 
SWAAC’s input on both sets of recommendations.  
 
Mr. Collier noted that the Metro Council had directed this review of fee and tax exemption policies 
as part of a three-part track to update Metro Code Title V. He reviewed the timeline of the work on 
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this track, which began in October 2015. Mr. Collier reiterated the six public benefits that were to 
be kept in mind for the project: 

• Protect people’s health 
• Protect the environment 
• Get good value for the public’s money 
• Keep our commitment to the highest and best use of resources 
• Be adaptable and responsive in managing materials 
• Ensure services are available to all types of customers  

 
Warren Johnson then provided an overview of Metro’s regional system fee (RSF) and excise tax. He 
noted that the RSF, which is governed by Metro Code Chapter 5.02, is currently $18.12 per ton for 
fiscal year 17/18. The fee is assessed at the time of disposal and changes annually based on system 
costs and forecasted tonnage. He noted the purpose of the fee was to fund Metro’s solid waste 
system costs for region-wide services. 
 
Mr. Johnson explained that the excise tax, which is governed by Metro Code Chapter 7.01, is 
currently 10.81 per ton for fiscal year 17/18. This tax is also assessed at the time of disposal and 
funds Metro’s general government activities. This rate is calculated annually using the tax amount 
that is set in code, as adjusted by the CPI, divided by the previous year’s tonnage that was subject to 
the excise tax.  
 
Mr. Johnson then explained that the current fee and tax system uses a three-tiered rate structure as 
outlined in the chart below: 
 

 Regional System Fee Excise Tax 
Full rate ($28.93/ton) $18.12 $10.81 
Reduced rate ($3.50/ton) $2.50 $1.00 
Exempt $0.00 $0.00 

  
He explained the reduced rate was established in 2000 and applies to “cleanup materials” that 
generally consist of contaminated soils resulting from an oil spill or other chemical release into the 
environment. He noted that the reduced rate is set on an annual basis, but the amount ($3.50 per 
ton) has not changed since it was initially adopted.  
  
Mr. Johnson explained that there are generally three categories of materials that currently qualify 
for a fee and tax exemption: reused/recycled materials, dredge spoils managed at intermediate 
processing facilities, and certain materials transferred to and used at a disposal site. The 
“reused/recycled” category generally applies to materials that are used outside of a disposal site 
(such as source-separated recyclables, compost feedstock, or inert waste that is used for land 
reclamation). He explained that the “intermediate processing” category relates only to dredge spoils 
that are processed or “dewatered” at a location outside of the region prior to disposal.       
 
Mr. Johnson explained that the “disposal site” exemption category applies to three types of waste: 
tire processing waste (material-based exemption), useful material that is use at a landfill (use-
based exemption), and waste disposed at captive landfills. Mr. Johnson stated that in order to 
qualify for a useful material exemption, the disposal site must first obtain approval from the Oregon 
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Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ), or its equivalent regulatory authority, for the use of 
the waste.  
 
Peter Brandom inquired as to the reason why tire processing waste was originally included in the 
exemption category. Mr. Johnson responded that the exemption was added in the mid to late 1990s 
in an attempt to encourage the proper management and recovery of tires in the region.  
 
Mr. Collier reminded the committee that URS Corporation had previously conducted a study of 
Metro’s reduced rate and exemption policies in 2006.  The URS report, titled Evaluation of Disposal 
Trends for Environmental Clean-up and Beneficial Use Materials, identified the following policy 
options for Metro to consider:  
 

• Keep status quo 
• Clarify Code and reporting to improve tracking (no policy change) 
• Establish two-tiered rate system (full and reduced-rate categories) 
• Eliminate the reduced-rate and exemption policy 

 
Mr. Collier explained that the primary recommendation of URS was that Metro should establish a 
two-tiered rate system and eliminate all exemptions for waste delivered to a disposal site. Metro 
subsequently implemented a pre-approval process and reporting changes for certain reduced rate 
and useful materials, but did not implement any changes to its fee and tax rate structure as a result 
of that study. 
 
Mr. Collier then reviewed the findings of the RRS report prepared in 2017 titled, Evaluation of Solid 
Waste Fee and Tax Policies. He said that the goal of this report was to update the URS report, 
perform additional interviews and research, and make recommendations for improvements. RRS 
identified nine potential policy options in the report. RRS’ top four recommended options were: 
 

• Establish two-tiered rate system with exemption for tire processing and auto 
shredder waste 

• Establish material-based exemption (standing list) 
• Establish commodity-based exemption 
• Keep status quo 

 
Mr. Collier noted that the primary recommendation of RRS was that Metro should establish a the 
two-tiered rate system (similar to the findings of URS), but RRS also recommended that Metro 
should continue to allow a fee and tax exemption for tire processing and auto shredder waste when 
delivered to a disposal site.  
 
Mr. Collier then provided an overview of the subcommittee and its work. He said that the SWAAC 
subcommittee was established in March 2017 and it held five meetings from May through October 
2017 to review and discuss Metro’s current fee and tax exemption policies. The subcommittee 
developed the following recommendations: 
 

1. Status quo for exempting reused and recycled materials. 
2. Status quo for exempting dredge spoils that are processed outside of the region prior to 

disposal (but should be further evaluated). 
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3. Majority supported status quo for exempting tire processing waste and useful materials. 
4. Minority supported eliminating exemptions for all waste received at a disposal site. 

 
Mike Leichner noted that the minority position recommending the elimination of exemptions for 
waste sent to disposal sites was supported by two of the 13 subcommittee members. He requested 
that Metro Council be made aware of the percentage and expressed his support to continue with the 
status quo. He shared that there has been a lot of disruption in the solid waste industry and 
additional fees will be an additional hit to their bottom line. He also stated there are more 
unknowns and financial implications that cannot be predicted. 
 
Theresa Koppang asked if all options will be presented to the Council and what recommendations 
will they see. Mr. Collier responded that they were hoping to narrow that down at this meeting 
today. He noted that the subcommittee’s recommendation will be represented, as will that from the 
RRS report.  
 
Mark Ottenand asked if there were any comments or reasons given from the minority as to why 
they did not vote as the rest of the subcommittee. Rick Winterhalter stated he was a member of the 
subcommittee and one that was in the minority. He mentioned that the philosophy the two were 
holding was that if an item is going into the landfill, fees and taxes should be applied.    
 
Audrey O’Brien shared that she was also a member of the subcommittee (representing DEQ) and 
that she abstained from the vote. Ms. Koppang stated she understood the two minority votes may 
be outweighed, but requested a well-versed reason for their stance be presented to Council. Reba 
Crocker added that a main goal was to achieve the greatest public benefit and her belief was taking 
it to the landfill cannot be achieving this goal.  
 
Ms. O’Brien stated the importance of the feedback from the subcommittee and noted the 
recommendations allowed for a mixed system moving forward. She called attention to the two 
exemptions the consultant recommended (auto shredder and tire processing residuals) and the 
goal of the entire system needs to be how to make it better for the future.  
 
Mr. Winterhalter added that the public good benefit could be met in other ways as in jobs, viable 
businesses and maintaining proper business practices. If disposal costs get too high, then these 
other benefits may be affected. He noted that there is benefit to alternative daily cover (ADC) and 
encouraged looking at new perspectives. He said the main goal was finding consistency in the 
process and clarity for new products that are introduced into the system.  
 
Mr. Korot stated that Metro Council charged this committee to look at the public good benefit 
specifically and asked for more comments from members on that topic. Ms. Crocker stated the tire 
processing residuals made sense at a reduced rate and believed that would be enough to incentivize 
proper disposal. She firmly holds that if something is going to the landfill, it should be taxed as that 
is not the best public benefit for the material.  
 
Mr. Ottenad stated that user fees for government at all levels are trending upwards and perhaps 
that is the solution. Mr. Brandom shared his appreciation for how important these viable businesses 
are in the system and the need for the greatest public benefit. He was inclined to side with the 
dissenters to eliminate the exemption and proceed with a two-tier system. He noted two separate 
consulting firms had now recommended that as a top option.  
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Mr. Leichner stated this is a high-impact economic decision for these facilities that are already 
suffering from reduced or non-existent markets. He stressed the detriment to the public if they are 
forced to shut down. He added his support to the exemptions remaining for beneficial use items and 
materials. Mr. Leichner pointed out that without ADC, virgin materials would be required and that 
lowers the environmental benefit factor.  
 
Mr. Collier clarified that removing the fee and tax exemptions would be a revenue neutral action for 
Metro. He explained that removing the exemptions would not increase revenue, but instead result 
in a slight reduction in the per ton RSF and excise tax rate due to spreading system costs across 
additional tons. Mr. Johnson added that no matter the outcome, Metro will remain revenue neutral. 
He expressed his understanding that any change may have a small affect on those who are currently 
paying fees taxes, but would have a larger impact on those who are not.  
 
Mr. Brandom asked if there was a plan to further evaluate dredge spoils as recommended by the 
subcommittee. Mr. Johnson replied that the recommendation would be shared with Council. Mr. 
Brandom also asked if there was a detailed analysis for understanding the financial implications of 
the options presented. Mr. Johnson answered that Metro could determine the direct costs 
associated with the options, but the potential ripple effects resulting from the options would be 
unknown.          
 
Mr. Walker shared his appreciation for the challenge the subcommittee took on and expressed that 
these policies are very nuanced. He would be concerned if the policy stated “anything to a landfill” 
has to have fees applied. He noted some tweaking may be appropriate, but recognized that those 
companies who don’t benefit from the exemption supported the status quo. He felt it would be a 
disservice to discount the subcommittee’s recommendations.   
 
Ms. O’Brien added that while the subcommittee looked at the consultant’s review of what is exempt 
or at a reduced rate, there was no work done to evaluate the entire system. She encouraged this, 
including maintenance of the lists of items in each category. Ms. Koppang pointed to recyclables as a 
good test case. At this point that there is no market, would recyclables be exempt or reduced rate if 
going to the landfill? Ms. O’Brien felt if there is no market, they aren’t really recyclables anymore.  
 
Mr. Winterhalter noted that reduced fees and taxes help people and businesses recover more and 
without that incentive, recovery would decrease. He also inquired about looking into an extended 
producer responsibility program for tires to help offset costs.  
 
Ms. Crocker recommended looking at the policies more often than every 11 years. Perhaps a three 
to five year review process should be put in place to examine the fees and taxes in the current 
climate. Mr. Winterhalter added to this stating there needs to be a clear transition time before any 
changes become enforceable. He also noted the reduced rate has not changed in 17 years. 
 
Mr. Korot thanked Mr. Collier and Mr. Johnson along with the subcommittee members for their 
work. He stated Metro will gather all recommendations and comments from SWAAC, the 
subcommittee, and the consultant for presentation to the Metro Council.   
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5. Citizen communications  
Mr. Korot opened the floor to citizen communications relating to topics discussed. 
 
Terrell Garrett, Greenway Recycling 
Mr. Garrett served as a member of the subcommittee and is concerned about the primary reason for 
RRS’ recommendation to tax ADC. He spoke with the consultant in late November and verified that 
no members of their team had visited a landfill or looked at the ADC product his company produces. 
He believes the recommendation was politically motivated to simply tax something. In working 
with ADC and researching the origins of the exemption, Mr. Garrett found that the goal was to 
incentivize innovation and creation of new materials. He stated that DEQ regulates these materials 
and the landfills, while Metro provides the wasteshed materials. Mr. Garrett stated if an additional 
fee is charged it should be minimal and for overseeing the transport of ADC. He also provided 
samples of the materials in question. He firmly believes ADC should remain an exempt material 
from the RSF and excise tax. 
 
Matt Cusma, Schnitzer Steel 
Mr. Cusma also served on the subcommittee and is concerned that there has been an 
oversimplification in the assumption that regulated entities simply don’t want to be taxed. He noted 
the RRS report completely exempted auto-shredder waste and he still did not vote in favor of that 
system. He encouraged SWAAC members to read the meeting summaries for more insight into the 
subcommittee’s rationale.  
 
Mr. Cusma also noted that the industry members of the subcommittee were not presented with a 
compelling reason for a change to be made in the rate system. He noted that clarity and 
transparency are valid issues, but making changes to the policy may result in unintended 
consequences. He encouraged Metro to think about how any changes will play out on the ground.  
 
Mark Hope, Tire Disposal and Recycling 
Mr. Hope echoed the sentiments expressed by Mr. Cusma, especially in regards to unintended 
consequences. He stated there has been a lot of investment in time and infrastructure for this 
system and it processes a large amount of material. If taxes are assessed on some of these 
industries, it may make sense to move out of the region rather than pay those fees. Mr. Hope 
reiterated the statement that there was no compelling reason for change and stressed the need for 
predictability to maintain viable businesses.    
 
Dean Kampfer, Waste Management 
Mr. Kampfer stated that while only one company benefits from the shaker fines/ADC exemption, he 
praised the group’s general decision. He noted the subcommittee was made up of a group of diverse 
individuals and reiterated the concern that there was no compelling reason for change. He noted 
that this concern was mentioned with ample time for Metro or RRS to present a compelling reason, 
but none was given. He believes that if fees and taxes are assessed on these materials, those who 
invested in the system prior to the change should be made whole. Mr. Kampfer echoed earlier 
sentiments that there is public benefit when virgin materials are not used for daily cover in landfills 
and urged Metro to move quickly regarding dredge spoils research.    
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6. DEQ Update 
Ms. O’Brien asked to provide an update regarding recycling markets. She shared that 12 requests 
for disposal concurrence had been approved and four companies had reported disposing of source 
separated recyclables. She expects December reporting to capture additional disposal actions. 
 
Ms. O’Brien announced an upcoming Dec. 19, 2017 conference call that DEQ will hold for updates 
regarding the market situation, and noted that this issue is bigger than DEQ alone. She shared that 
DEQ will continue holding forums and pull together as many resources as possible. It appears other 
states are not yet paying as close of attention as Oregon. 
 
Mr. Ottenad stated that if society values recycling, perhaps government subsidies will be necessary 
to bridge to gap.    
 
7. Preview of the next meeting agenda and final comments 
Mr. Korot shared that the next meeting will be on January 10, 2018. Tentative agenda items include 
an update from the 2030 Regional Waste Plan and food scraps policy developments. 
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The Regional Waste Plan will be the greater Portland area’s blueprint for 
managing and reducing the environmental impacts of goods consumed in the 
region, from production to disposal. From spring 2017 to fall 2018, Metro will work 

with communities around the region to develop this plan.  
 
 

 
March to July 2017 July to Jan. 2018 Dec. 2017. to Feb. 2018 Feb. to June 2018 July to Oct. 2018 

 
Project Status Summary 
 

Work on the 2030 Regional Waste Plan is in Phase 2. Highlights of the project are detailed 
below. 
 
Phase 1: Values | March to July 2017  
 

Phase 1 developed a set of overarching 
guidance, including values and guiding 
principles, to inform plan development 
and implementation. The concepts for the 
plan values are drawn from existing 
guidance, including regional, state and 
federal policies and plans regarding waste 
management, recycling, toxics and other 
related environmental programs. The 
values were further shaped through public 
surveys, community discussions with 
culturally specific organizations and the 
application of an equity lens.  
 
Highlights of engagement include a series of co-hosted community discussion groups. As 
part of this, Metro contracted with eight community-based organizations to co-organize, 
recruit for and facilitate discussions with community members on the garbage and 
recycling system. These groups included: North by Northeast Community Health Center, 
Trash for Peace, Momentum Alliance, Constructing Hope, Rosewood Initiative, Centro 
Cultural, Immigrant and Refugee Community Organization, and the Environmental 
Professionals of Color group hosted by the Center for Diversity and the Environment.  

 
The community discussions kicked off in June 2017 and included two group-facilitated 
conversations. The first discussion focused on building awareness and understanding of 
the garbage and recycling system and gathering input on the values. The second 
conversation included gathering community concerns and visions for the future.  

 

PHASE 1 
Values  

PHASE 2 
Vision & 

Goal Setting 

PHASE 3 
System 
Analysis  

PHASE 4 
Building a 
Strategy  

PHASE 5 
Plan 

Adoption  

December 2017 

2030 Regional Waste Plan 
Project Update  

WE 
ARE 

HERE 

EQUITY LENS 
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In addition, the Equity Work Group reviewed the draft value concepts from an equity 
perspective. The work group met four times between May and June 2017. As a result of 
this work, the group developed a set of guiding principles in addition to input on the 
language of the values.  
 
Metro Council endorsed the values and principles on August 1st, 2017 that can be found at 
oregonmetro.gov/letstalktrash. The guidance will be used to inform and guide the 
development of the plan’s vision, goals and actions.  
 

Phase 2: Vision | August 2017 to January 2018  

Phase 2 will identify the plan’s vision and goals. Metro will collect input from each of the 
engagements described below to help shape the vision and goals.  

Planning Workshop  
Metro hosted a planning workshop in August 2017 
to generate ideas for the future vision of the 
system. More than forty individuals attended the 
workshop, including Metro staff, Equity Work 
Group members and local government staff.  
 
During the workshop, participants considered the 
future of the garbage and recycling system. First, 
participants were asked to provide feedback on a 
future scenario that reflected where the region 
would be if we followed the current trajectory of 
existing plans and policies. Then, participants 
were asked to discuss where we would be in a 
more ambitious or transformational future 
informed by the plan values and principles. 
Participants worked in small groups to identify 
outcomes of these potential futures.  
 
Metro used the input collected at the planning 
workshop, along with that collected through the 
community discussions held in Phase 1, to develop 
an online survey to gather broader input on the 
future vision of the garbage and recycling system. 

Online Survey 
The online interactive survey was released in 
September 2017 and asked participants to rank 
eight priority areas for the regional garbage 
and recycling system according to their 
preferences for the future. These priority areas 
cover different stages of the life of products, 
ranging from the quality of services to collect 
and recycle products and packaging to the 
responsibility of companies when making and 
labelling the products they sell.   

https://www.oregonmetro.gov/sites/default/files/2017/09/05/RWP_valuesendorsed080317.pdf
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The survey was distributed electronically through email, social media and Metro’s web 
site. In addition, postcards were handed out at Metro facilities and callers to the Recycling 
Information Center were invited to take the survey. Individuals who participated in the 
community discussion groups were also asked to take the survey. More than 4,000 
individuals participated in the survey over the course of two months. The survey helped 
identify where residents would like to see changes in the garbage and recycling system 
and their priorities for the future. The survey results were compiled to share at the 
leadership forum and inform the vision, goals and actions in the plan.  

Leadership Forum Series  
In October 2017, Metro and local community 
groups hosted a series of three leadership 
forums at locations around the Portland area. 
Hosting organizations included Immigrant and 
Refugee Community Organization, Rosewood 
Initiative and Centro Cultural. Local elected 
officials, business representatives and Metro 
councilors connected with community 
members from Clackamas, Multnomah, and 
Washington counties. More than 120 
individuals participated in the event. 
 
Attendees shared and discussed ideas for how 
they would like to see the region’s solid waste 
system operate in the future, how residents 
and businesses can reduce the environmental 
and human health impacts from the products 
we buy and use, and how we could do both of 
these things in ways that equitably serve and 
benefit all members of our community.  
 
As a part of the forum, participants reviewed 
and discussed results from the online survey. 
Metro will use the input gathered during the 
forums to inform the vision and goal setting. 
 

 
What’s Next  
 

Metro will compile input collected from all the engagement activities to draft a 
preliminary vision for the future and set of goals for the Regional Waste Plan. Next, the 
Equity Work Group will work with Metro staff to apply an equity lens to the draft.  
 
The draft vision and goals will then be shared at a technical forum on December 7, 2017 
that will convene solid waste stakeholders, technical experts and others to gather 
additional feedback. In January 2018, Metro staff will bring a revised draft for input to the 
Metro Policy Advisory Committee and Solid Waste Alternatives Advisory Committee, and 
a final version to the Metro Council for consideration.  
 
Work on Phase 3, System Analysis will commence in December 2017. 
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2030 Regional Waste Plan  
January 2018 

 
 

Phase 1: Values and Principles 
Metro Council endorsed values and principles for the 2030 Regional Waste Plan in August 2017.  
The values and principles, summarized below, serve as the foundation of the plan. The values 
lay out the essential concepts that serve as a basis for the plan’s vision and goals and will guide 
plan implementation. The principles serve to advance racial equity by guiding the actions to 
achieve the plan’s vision and goals.  
 
 

 

 
 

   

Protect and 
restore the 
environment 
and promote 
health for all.  

Conserve 
natural 
resources. 

 

Advance 
environmental 
literacy. 

 

Foster economic 
well-being for all 
communities.  
 

Ensure 
operational 
resilience and 
adaptability. 
 

Provide excellent 
service and 
equitable system 
access. 

 
 

 
PRINCIPLES COMMUNITY RESTORATION  COMMUNITY PARTNERSHIPS COMMUNITY INVESTMENT 

 Take action to repair past harm 
and disproportionate impacts 
caused by the regional garbage 
and recycling system.   

Develop authentic partnerships 
and community trust to 
advance the plan vision. 

Emphasize resource allocation to 
communities of color and historically 
marginalized communities within the 
regional garbage and recycling 
system. 

 
 

 

VISION 
 

GOALS  
 

ACTIONS 
 

 
  

VALUES  

PHASES 2, 3 & 4  
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Phase 2: Draft Vision and Goals  
The vision and goals are grounded in the plan values and principles. The draft vision and goals 
are currently in eight areas of work. Each area has a future desired outcome statement in bold 
and a set of draft goals to achieve that vision.  
 
Healthy Products       

Companies that manufacture and sell products and packaging share responsibility with 
consumers for minimizing the impacts of these items on public health, climate, air quality, 
waterways and wildlife throughout product life cycles.  

1. Decrease chemicals of concern in products and packaging with a focus on those that 

most impact vulnerable populations. 

2. Reduce the climate, air quality, water quality and wildlife impacts of products and 

packaging that are manufactured, sold, used, or disposed in Oregon.  

3. Increase the availability and affordability of products that are less toxic and include 

recycled materials, are proven to be recyclable or compostable, and have minimal 

packaging.  

4. Increase the types of products and packaging for which manufacturers and retailers 

provide environmentally sound, convenient and accessible take-back opportunities.  

5. Increase the types of products for which companies provide easy to understand, 

accessible information about health and environmental impacts and reparability. 

 

Education and Information 

Everyone has the culturally relevant, age appropriate information and educational resources 
needed to make from purchasing to disposal decisions that will protect their health and the 
environment. 

1. Increase understanding among community members about garbage, recycling and reuse 

services.  

2. Increase understanding among community members about the connections between 

consumer products and nature. 

3. Increase engagement of youth and adults in garbage and recycling decision-making 

through civic engagement and leadership opportunities.    

Reduce, Reuse and Repair 
 
Reduce, reuse, repair, and donation are mainstream practices accessible to all, creating 
economic opportunity and building community self-reliance.  

1. Increase opportunities for reuse and repair of prioritized materials and products at 

garbage and recycling facilities. 



3 
  

2. Improve prevention, reuse and repair opportunities for textiles and other high 

environmental impact materials and products.  

3. Increase building deconstruction and improve prevention, reuse and repair 

opportunities for high impact building materials. 

4. Prevent the overproduction of prepared food and increase donation of nutritious, edible 

food to communities in need. 

 

Quality Service 

Garbage and recycling services meet the needs of all people and all communities. 

1. Ensure regionally consistent services for garbage, recycling and food scraps that meet 

the needs of all users.  

2. Increase the access, affordability and consistency of services for bulky, hazardous, 

illegally dumped and other challenging materials.  

3. Ensure rates for all services are reasonable, responsive to user economic needs, 

regionally consistent and well understood.  

4. Proactively address and resolve community concerns and service issues.  

 

Garbage and Recycling Operations   

From trucks to facilities, our garbage and recycling system is safe for workers and the public, 
minimizes pollution of air, soil and water, and is financially sustainable. 

1. Minimize health and safety risks to workers and customers at garbage and recycling 

facilities.  

2. Minimize the health and safety impacts experienced by communities near garbage and 

recycling facilities.  

3. Invest in communities that receive garbage and recyclables from the Metro region, so 

that solid waste facilities are regarded as assets by those communities.  

4. Collection, processing, transfer and disposal operations are designed and implemented 

to reduce their nuisance, safety and environmental impacts. 

5. Maintain a sustainable financial and revenue infrastructure that advances the overall 

values and principles of the plan.  

6. Improve material quality in the region’s recycling and composting streams.  

Good Jobs 

All garbage and recycling industry jobs pay living wages and provide opportunities for career 

advancement. All occupations in the industry reflect the diversity of our local communities. 

1. Ensure that all jobs in the garbage and recycling industry pay living wages and good 
benefits. 
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2. Increase the diversity of the workforce in all occupations where marginalized 
communities, including women and people of color, are underrepresented. 

3. Create strong career pathways and training opportunities within all garbage and 
recycling industry occupations for underrepresented workers and people entering the 
workforce. 

 
Economic Prosperity  

Innovation, investments and partnerships support a thriving recycling, reuse and repair 
economy that benefits local communities.  

1. Increase government support for employment and business development opportunities 

in the local recycling, reuse and repair economy. 

2. Increase the percentage of solid waste system revenue that benefits local communities 

and locally-based companies.    

3. Increase the capacity and diversity of local markets to make our recycling, reuse and 

repair system more effective and resilient.  

4. Increase government purchasing of regionally-made products that use recovered 

materials. 

 

Preparedness and Resilience 

The region’s garbage and recycling system is resilient and prepared to recover quickly from 
disruptions like natural disasters, while minimizing harmful impacts to the most affected 
communities. 

1. Improve the coordination between local, state and federal governments and private and 
non-profit sector partners in planning for the impact of disruptions on the solid waste 
system. 

2. Ensure communities in the region have access to accurate and reliable data and timely 
information about the impact of disruptions to solid waste facilities and services, as well 
as an inventory of capabilities and resources to respond and recover. 

3. Improve public and private solid waste infrastructure and facilities to make them 
resilient and minimize the impacts of disruptions. 

4. Ensure routine garbage and recycling collection, processing, transport, and disposal 
operations are resilient and are restored quickly following a system disruption. 

5. Improve disaster debris response operations to expedite the clearance and removal of 
debris, making the best use of locally-based resources. 

6. Ensure disaster debris recovery operations maximize the amount of material recovered 

and recycled, while minimizing potential environmental and public health impacts. 
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